
MINUTES
South Carolina Commission for the Blind

1430 Confederate Avenue

Columbia, South Carolina 29201

September 20th, 2016

Convene:  1:30 pm





Adjourn: 2:40 pm

Chairperson Sonksen called the meeting to order and a moment of silence followed.

Present: Dr. Judy Johnson, Peter Smith: via phone Mary Sonksen and Rosemary Roberson

Public Comment: None

Approval of Minutes: Ms. Roberson made a motion to accept the August minutes.  Mr. Smith seconded the motion.
The motion passed.

Approval of Financial Report: Juan Sims stated we have completed the second month of fiscal year 2016/17 budget.
Mr. Smith made a motion to approve the financial report.  Dr. Johnson seconded the motion.

The motion passed.

Commissioner’s Report: Mr. Kirby presented Theresa Paige, VR Counselor, with a twenty year certificate and pin for her service to the state of South Carolina.

Mr. Kirby reported the House Legislative Oversight Full Committee (LOC) met September 19th to discuss the agencies who completed their sub-committee hearings.  Mr. Kirby said Representative Nathan Ballentine, Chairman of the LOC Sub-Committee, reported to the full committee.  He indicated that the management and governance of SCCB is extremely good and he was pleased with the function of the agency.  Mr. Kirby thanked the Board Members for their support, our staff and the Senior Management Team.  The full committee will vote to support or not support the sub-committee report in October.  SCCB will be looked at again in seven years.  

Dr. Johnson commended Mr. Kirby for his leadership he has shown for the agency and everyone deserves an applause.  Chairperson Sonksen agreed with Dr. Johnson’s comments.

Mr. Kirby said of the six recommendations four of them were concerning changing a word or two in our statute.  The other two recommendations were: Ways and Means Committee to restore our prevention budget and for our board to have the seven members that are required by our statute.       

Committee Report: None

Old Business: None

New Business: Mr. Sims stated our total agency request in new money for fiscal year budget 2017/18 is $413,000.  The Pay Plan Allocation is the increase that we received and is required by the state budget office to be included in our budget request, retirement allocation is $7,325.00 (increase of 1.5%), insurance allocation so employee portion would not increase is $8,200.00, three percent (3%) state funds reduction $104,956. 
Rhonda Thompson, director of Older Blind, Prevention, Children’s Services and Low Vision Clinics, stated her request for the 2017/18 budget:

1.  One additional FTE for a counselor in the Older Blind Program, because of the growing population.  We now have five older blind counselors working across the state.  
2. Our Prevention of Blindness Program provides surgical procedures, vision health and vision screenings.  We are asking for funds to purchase a mobile unit to better serve all individuals, especially in underserved areas.  

Cali Sandel reported for Ed Bible.  Ms. Sandel said Training and Employment is requesting an additional FTE for an Employment Consultant position.  At this time there are only three employment consultants for the entire state for job placement for the consumers we serve.  

Wanda Miller, director of Human Resources, stated the Federal Training Grant has been discontinued.  Therefore, we are asking for $22,000 from the state to continue our staff training.  The goal is to use the money to guide training initiatives toward improving subject matter competency, improve productivity and for capacity building and succession planning.  

Chris Breece, director of IT, said we are asking for additional funds for customization of our case management software, AWARE.  This would increase productivity and open up more hours for counselors and service providers to spend additional face to face contact time with consumers.  AWARE is used by other states.

Mr. Sims said the Federal Authorization Increase means we can increase our spending authorization.  This would give us the authority, on as needed plan, to spend the full award of the grant amount.  

Mr. Kirby said the new money from the state in our budget request for 2017/18 is $413.000. 

Dr. Johnson made a motion to approve the fiscal year 2017/18 budget as presented by staff.  Mr. Smith seconded the motion.  

The motion passed.

Public Comment: Mary Urbanek stated Mr. Otis Stevenson (BEP Director) needs an assistant.
Mr. Smith stated that on October 15th in Charleston there will be a gathering of a group of people with white canes who will walk and cross the streets to make people aware of white canes.  October is Hiring the Disable Month.    

Executive Session:  Chairperson Sonksen stated the Board Members will now go into session to discuss personnel and legal matters pertaining to the strategic management of the agency.
Chairperson Sonksen said the Members are now back in public session and no action was taken in the executive session.

Board Meetings: October 18, November 15, December 20, January 17, 2017, February 14, 2017

Adjourn: Mr. Smith made a motion to adjourn.  Ms. Roberson seconded the motion.

The motion passed.
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